












Mobile Youth ‘N’ Motion Quarterly Report (September 2014) 
Project Manager: Sun City Youth 

Project Coordinator: Brunno Santos 

Report Compiled By: Bonnie Stafford 

Date of Report: 02/10/2014 

Project Aim: 
Maximising the opportunities to engage with young people in and around Geraldton through the employment of the 
Youth ‘n’ Motion Mobile Youth Centre and dedicated youth workers, this project will build on the previous 
successes of the City of Greater Geraldton’s youth engagement program.   
 
This project will incorporate the additional resources of Sun City Youth, her workers and volunteers, established 
pastoral care programs and inflatable equipment to complement the features of the Youth ‘n’ Motion bus. 
 

Summary 

The Youth ‘N’ Motion Mobile Youth Bus has continued to attend the Geraldton Foreshore with steady numbers, 

averaging around 34 young people each night.  Cooler weather has seen some decrease in numbers but still regular 

attendance by youth in the CBD for the activities.  Activities have included the informal basketball games, which 

prove to be the most popular activity, video games, sumo wrestling and games.  A free sausage sizzle is also held 

each evening free milos have been once again reintroduced in the cooler weather which have proven to be very 

popular.   

We continue to have a strong and dedicated Youth workers team consisting of 2 Indigenous Youth Workers and 3-4 

non-Indigenous Youth Workers.  Healthy relationships are developing due to the consistency of team and this 

creates opportunities to engage more with the young people and create supportive relationships for those who 

regularly access the services. 

Funds were expended in purchasing 5 more Xbox and Wii games, new controllers and battery packs at the request of 

participants as well as purchasing giant bean bags to improve the ambience of the video area. Prior to this 

happening the video area was receiving little attention but with the addition of the chill out bean bags it has quickly 

become very popular. Unfortunately the neck braces for the Sumo suits have gone missing so we are in the process 

of reordering these so this popular activity can be reintroduced to the bus.  New basketballs, soccer balls and posters 

were also added to the bus this quarter.   

Expansion of services 

Sponsorship of $5000 was received from MMG Golden Grove to expand the service of the Mobile Youth Bus to 

Mullewa, Rangeway and Spalding.  The Mobile Youth Bus was taken out to Mullewa on three occasions this quarter 

being the 3rd July; 29th July and the 26th August to engage with Youth and children at an event organised by local 

Policeman Nicholas Filter.  For each event we also took one of our Transit vans to provide transport for participants 

to and from the event.  Attendances were strong at each event with an average of 42 participants enjoying a 

combination of organised events and the activities of the Mobile Youth Bus.  Free milos were a hit! 

The Mobile Youth Bus has also been invited to Gunnado Farm in October to support the Geraldton Aboriginal 

Streetworkers in their activities at a special open day. 

Partnerships 

Yamatji Patrol continue to support the Mobile Youth Bus Service by providing safe transport home for participants. 

Sustainability 

In addition to the Mobile Youth Bus being granted funds from MMG to increase activities in Rangeway, Spalding and 

Mullewa; Sun City Christian Centre has also received funding to increase Youth activities in Rangeway and will utilise 

this funding to pay for Youth workers to engage with the Mobile Youth Bus into John Willcock and Geraldton 



Secondary College in Term 4 of 2014 and Term 1 of 2015 with permission from the City of Greater Geraldton and 

pending the ability to employ a Youth Worker who holds the appropriate licence. 

 

Please Note: The Youth Bus was not in attendance on: 

 10/7/14 & 17/7/14 due to school holidays.   

 18/09/2014 due to heavy rain. 

 And left early on 25/09/2014 for staff safety due to fighting on site as per City of Greater Geraldton 

Guidelines. (Police were called to attend). 

Additional Information 

It was disappointing to note the minutes of the Crime Prevention Network Meeting on 26th June 2014 reflected 

negative discussion in regards to the Mobile Youth Bus Service.  At the meeting Kathleen Williams reported that the 

Youth Bus was going strong with averages of 60 plus in the last quarter which was strongly refuted by the Yamatji 

Patrol.  The report submitted to the City of Greater Geraldton defined the average attendances as 47 which is 

consistent with the total years data collected (although slightly higher due to warmer weather in this quarter) and 

submitted by Sun City Christian Centre, with two nights reaching figures of 63 and 74.   

In no way does Sun City Christian Centre wish to misrepresent the activities that are conducted on behalf of the City 

of Greater Geraldton and so we have three data collection points each evening with great variances of numbers 

across those three points.  We understand that the Yamatji Patrol’s numbers could differ from what was reported 

and acknowledge their continuing support of the program and hope to address this at the October meeting of the 

Crime Prevention Network.   

Comment was also made that the activities of the Mobile Youth Bus are sporadic, but we would maintain that the 

Youth Bus is in attendance every Thursday night except during school holidays, or heavy rain.  Some mechanical 

issues have prevented the bus from attending on occasion but these are not detrimental for the service and there 

was no incidence of this happening this quarter.   

Another comment was made stating that the Mobile Youth Bus was only used for dealing with church issues but we 

feel this is a misrepresentation of the hard work our Youth team are doing on the Foreshore each week.  Our Youth 

workers will not openly talk to the Youth in attendance about church issues but will answer questions if asked by the 

Youth.  This is completely in line with our policies when we enter schools and other public venues on invitation and 

complete focus is given to providing safe inclusive activities for all who are in attendance.  One of our Youth 
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Workers, Brunno Santos, is currently the chaplain at John Willcock College and another, Grant Shaw, was a previous 

John Willcock College chaplain.  For this reason they are both well known to some of the Youth who are in 

attendance. 




